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FRIARS DRIVE INDUSTRIAL FACILITY 

5 WAY REALTY TRUST SITE PLAN 
SITE PLAN APPLICATION #10-21 

STAFF REPORT #3 

(Please refer to 9/22/21 &10/20/21 reports for earlier comments) 
November 10, 2021 

SITE: 161 Lowell Road; Map 209 Lot 001-000 

ZONING: General (G), Industrial (I)* 

*All proposed work is within the G zone. 

PURPOSE OF PLANS: Site Plan for a 504,000 square foot warehouse building. 

ATTACHMENTS 

A. Request for deferral from Applicant’s attorney, Morgan Hollis, Esq., dated November 4, 

2021. 
B. Public Input received October 13, 2021 up to November 9, 2021. 

Note: Packet materials are typically due the Tuesday prior to the meeting, however given the 

unique circumstances of this meeting, these materials are being provided to the Board at the 

meeting, affecting the deadline requirements. 

 

CURRENT STATUS 

The applicant has requested a deferral to December 15, 2021 to allow sufficient time for their 

consultants to review peer review comments and, if necessary provide responses and/or revised 

the proposed plan and submittals and also to allow the Planning Board sufficient time to review 

such documents. 

DRAFT MOTIONS 

DEFER the public hearing to a date certain:  

I move to defer the public hearing for the site plan application #10-21 for the Friars Drive 

Industrial Facility at 161 Lowell Road; Map 209 Lot 001-000 to date certain, December 15, 

2021. 

Motion by: _______________Second: _________________Carried/Failed: ___________ 
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Groth, Brian

From: Morgan Hollis <mhollis@nh-lawyers.com>
Sent: Thursday, November 4, 2021 12:38 PM
To: Groth, Brian
Cc: Julia Hefferan; Hayley Palazola; Karl Dubay; Robert Duval
Subject: 161 Lowell Rd Site Plan

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

Brian, 
My client requests that the public hearing on the site plan for 161 Lowell Rd now scheduled for November 10 be 
deferred/continued to a date certain of December 15, 2021, in order to allow my client’s consultants sufficient time to 
review peer review comments and, if necessary provide responses and/or revise the proposed plan and submittals and 
also to allow the Planning Board sufficient time to review such documents. Both my client and I will be in attendance at 
the meeting of the Planning Board on November 10 to reiterate the request if necessary. 
Please forward this email to all members of the Planning Board in advance of the meeting on November 10. 
Thank you. 
Morgan 
 
 
Morgan A. Hollis, Esquire 
Gottesman & Hollis P.A. 
39 East Pearl Street 
Nashua, NH 03060‐3407 
Direct Dial:  603‐318‐0455 
Main Number:  603‐889‐5959 ext. 203 
Facsimile:  603‐886‐0380 
Email:  mhollis@nh‐lawyers.com 
 
******************************************************************************************************* 
This email may contain information that is privileged, confidential and/or exempt from discovery or disclosure under applicable law. Unintended 
transmission shall not constitute waiver of the attorney/client or any other privilege. If you are not the intended recipient of this communication, and 
have received it in error, please do not distribute it and notify me immediately by email at mhollis@nh-lawyers.com or via telephone at 603-889-
5959 and delete the original message. Unless expressly stated in this email, nothing in this message or any attachment should be construed as a digital 
or electronic signature or as a legal opinion. 
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Groth, Brian

From: Julia Paquin <julesjup@gmail.com>
Sent: Wednesday, October 20, 2021 3:02 PM
To: Groth, Brian; Ulery, Jordan; Coutu, Roger; McGrath, Marilyn; Malley, Tim; Collins, 

William; Veloso, Eliott; Vanderveen, Ed; Morin, Dave; mlawler@hudsonnh.gov; 
lfauvel@hudsonnh.gov; voates@hudsonnh.gov

Subject: Friars drive

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

I am concerned about the proposed building on Friar's dr. This is the size of the Pheasant Lane Mall, and is so 
close to us on Atwood Ave, Fox Hollow and Hickory st. We already have a hard time turning left from Atwood 
and at times the traffic already can take us over 30 minutes to get from exit 2 to home, or vice versa. We can 
already hear the sound of the traffic from the highway and Lowell road and I can't even imagine the sounds and 
smell of the traffic coming from a business that size. That is such a beautiful property with many animals we 
have turkeys, foxes, deer, raccoons, hawk, opossum,  rabbits, and others and the shear size of that construction 
will cause a great disturbance.  This isn't a barren area that would be built on. 
Please consider NOT approving this project. If it wasn't for my health issues, I would be there in person. 
Thank you. 
Julia Paquin and family 
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Dubowik, Brooke

From: Ron Brown <ron-brown@comcast.net>
Sent: Saturday, October 23, 2021 9:15 PM
To: Planning
Subject: Follow-up to Wednesday's (10/20/21) PB Meeting

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

I am using Bcc, to hide email addresses I don't have permission to expose or share, as I keep the 
Friar's Drive friends and neighbors informed.  
   
   
Good day Planning Board Members,  
   
Where are the reports for the studies that GFI Partners said that they had already had done (i.e. 
environmental, wildlife, soil testing, wetland, noise) and that the PB had received?  When will they be 
posted please?  
   
Will the droan fly over pictures of the property that GFI Partners mentioned going to be posted too, if 
so when please?  
   
Will the meeting on 11/10/2021 and all subsequent meetings involving the Friars Drive project (SP# 
10-21) have a Public input portion?  If not I would request that adequate time for Public Input/Q&A be 
added.  
   
I would like to request too after the evidence on Wed. 10/20/2021 that each of the areas of the 
proposal (traffic, storm water management, noise, light, site lines, etc.) be taken up individually at 
individual meetings until they are worked through and no further questions or concerns exist from the 
abutters/neighbors per topic.  
   
When will the negotiation session(s) be scheduled between the builder (GFI Partners) and the 
abutters/neighbors?  It was clearly stated on Wed. 10/20/2021 that GFI Partners wants to be good 
neighbors and wanted to work with the abutters/neighbors and "working with the abutters/neighbors" 
means sitting down and hearing their concerns, their asks and being willing to compromise on the 
project (compromise means give and take on both sides).  Please advise when these will be 
scheduled soon.  
   
Where are the numbers for the maximum possible traffic in/out of the facility being proposed?  There 
was a lot of discussion about the 2 peak time periods and it was quickly obvious this was presented 
as a way to not tell us about the rest.  There are several numbers that just don't add up, to mention a 
few:  
On the slide with the Dunkin Donuts reference, at the top, it indicates 3 numbers, max PM peak of 55 
trips, max AM peak of 50 trips and a daily total of 815 but yet they didn't explain what the other 710 
trips were (car/truck) or when they would be taking place.  Where are those in any of the traffic study 
reports?  
   
Then they told us there were 240 employees per shift times 3 shifts means that there will be up to 720 
people in/out of the building and assuming worse case (they all drive one to a car) that's 1440 trips a 
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day, where are those in that 815/day number they showed us?  Where are those in any of the traffic 
study reports?  
   
Please in your considerations do not get mislead into thinking that the 2X required green space was a 
gift to us, it's created because of the brook and their not being able to cross the brook without major 
work to protect the wetlands associated (hope you recognize this space too  on the walk through).  
   
   
Thank you,  
Ronald Brown  
5 Hickory Street  
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Groth, Brian

From: M Larose <lively603@aol.com>
Sent: Thursday, November 4, 2021 4:58 PM
To: Groth, Brian
Subject: Friary Land

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

Hello Mr. Groth,  
 

 I live on Hickory St. and I fee that there are concerns that the board needs to consider. 
 

* Concerning the walk through, the wild animals that are present in the spring and summer 
are no longer there due to the time of year. 
* The amount of water that is present on the site has lessened due to time of year . 
 

* Have you ever been outside on a snowy night? When it snows, it is so peaceful walking 
in our neighborhood at night. There is a wonderful silence. This will be taken away by the 
sound of the trucks, fork lifts, and plowing of that lot. Also, during the winter, there would 
be bare trees which would make the site more visible. 
 

*If you look on the developers website, all the centers on the site are less in square 
footage than the one for the Friary land and also none of the building are close to houses 
as this would be. 
 

* The surrounding neighborhoods are always being used by families and couples walking, 
joggers, and children on bikes. 
Are people going to want to enjoy being outside with the noise from the development 
surrounding us? 
 

* The new 80 unit development on Lowell Road could bring up to 160 more cars to that 

area since many families have 2 cars and Lowell Road from Market Basket 
North is not only busy at rush hours , it is busy with parents going to 
PMA, shoppers on Saturdays and shoppers during holiday season. 
 

* The value of houses on the surrounding streets will greatly be affected and there are 
currently a number of houses that are already on the market or that have been sold. 
 

* The small town feel that we love about Hudson and about our neighborhoods will be 
gone. Would anyone on the board want this development at their doorstep? 
 

* The  3 that spoke for the developer at the last meeting were not organized with facts. 
 

***Below are URL links to articles that show how distribution centers have ruined 
neighborhoods . 
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 1.https://sites.google.com/view/distributioncenters/home 

 2. https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-10-27/fontana-
california-warehouses-inland-empire-pollution 
 

Thank you for listening 
 

Maria Larose 

4 Hickory st 

Hudson 
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Groth, Brian

From: Lauren.Fletcher <Lauren.Fletcher@comcast.net>
Sent: Thursday, November 4, 2021 7:58 PM
To: Groth, Brian
Subject: Proposed warehouse behind Fox Hollow

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

Dear Brian, 
 
I am a resident of Hudson for 18 years, and the past 12 at Fox Hollow.  The choice was very easy to 
move to Fox Hollow due to the area and everything it offers.  My condo faces the back of the woods 
where my daughter and I would spend time on the lawn playing games in the summer as well as 
sledding in the winter. We also take our dog outside for walks. I know many other young families 
enjoy it as well. 
 
To hear that there could potentially be a warehouse distribution center built behind this area that 
involves cutting down the forest and having trucks operating 24/7 would not only be a disappointment 
to say the least, it would be so noisy no one would be able to function! I am certain that you would not 
want this type of disruption at your own home. 
 
I ask you to please refrain from approving this. The only people who would gain from this would be 
the warehouse, and I feel there are other options more conducive. There is an Amazon warehouse in 
the old Building 19 at Exit 8 in Nashua. They don't appear to be using all this space and perhaps they 
could be side by side and not disturb any residents. Just a suggestion. 
 
Our town, and in particular, Fox Hollow residents, would like to keep our community perfect the way it 
is! 
 
Thank you for your time.  
Lauren 
 
 
 
 
Sent from my Verizon, Samsung Galaxy smartphone 
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Groth, Brian

From: Erin Fabian <efabian26@gmail.com>
Sent: Sunday, November 7, 2021 10:57 AM
To: Groth, Brian
Subject: STOP the Distribution Center

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

Mr Groth,  
I am writing you due to finding out that a Large 24 hour distribution center is planning on being built behind 
where I live in the Fox Hollow Condo's.  As I understand that things change over time, I just bought a condo 
here 2 years ago and was happy to find it quiet and peaceful.  I know Hudson will grow and change over time 
but a distribution center will drastically change the feel of the area and make it less desirable for people to live 
here.  Please do not allow this growth to happen.  Please consider declining the offer. 
Thank you, 
Erin Fabian 
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Groth, Brian

From: Kristine Holzhauser <polarswim@yahoo.com>
Sent: Sunday, November 7, 2021 7:00 PM
To: Groth, Brian
Subject: Friar's Drive Site Plan Community Input Letter

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

Kristine Holzhauser 
517 Fox Hollow Drive 
Hudson, NH 03051 
(603) 459-9072 
polarswim@yahoo.com 

November 7, 2021 

Town of Hudson Planning Board 
12 School Street  
Hudson, NH 03051 
 
Dear Brian Groth,  
 
I am writing regarding GFI Partners application to build a warehouse in the biodiverse forest abutting Fox 
Hollow and Hickory Street.  Approval of this application would be devastating not only for all the residents of 
Hudson, but also for the wildlife and surrounding wetlands.   
 
I understand that GFI partners have put a lot of time and money into this proposal; I hope the Town of Hudson 
Planning Board and GFI Partners will be open to the residents' concerns and discuss other options for use of 
the site in question.   
 
I am sure you have heard many concerns about the eye sore for abutting residents, its effect on property 
values and traffic, as well as concern about the noise from trucks backing up to loading docks during the 
night.  While it is clear that adjacent residents will be deeply affected, I think it is helpful to remember that this 
proposed site plan affects much more than just the surrounding property owners and renters.  
 
Clearing this parcel of forest will displace the abundant wildlife.  A two hundred foot setback to residential use 
(approximately half of which will be cleared) is not enough habitat to sustain the wildlife including, but not 
limited to white-tailed deer, eastern coyote, red fox, fisher, wild turkey, porcupine, striped skunk, American 
beaver, raccoon, eastern cottontail, and New England cottontail.  
 
It is true that a warehouse will bring jobs into town, but at what cost? Are these the types of jobs the Town of 
Hudson wants to develop in the community?  How is this going to influence the character of the town in which 
we live?  Will strangers wander through our communities, where our children play and sleep, during breaks 
and before and after shifts (including throughout the night)?  Can GFI Partners ensure the continued health 
and safety of the surrounding community and wetlands? 
 
I’d like to encourage the board to consider the impact that approval of this plan would have on abutting 
residents and their families’ health, air quality, wildlife, wetlands, the Merrimack River, and the Town of 
Hudson.  Please do not approve GFI Partners' application to replace this vital habitat and pollute the 
community in which we live.  
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Thank you for your consideration. 

Sincerely, 
 
 

Kristine Holzhauser 
 
P.S. I've included a hyperlink above for you to review the critical threat that habitat loss has on the New 
England Cottontail. (https://newenglandcottontail.org/) 
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Groth, Brian

From: MARGARET PEARCE <mspearce1@comcast.net>
Sent: Sunday, November 7, 2021 11:06 AM
To: Groth, Brian
Subject: Friars Drive 504,000 sq ft Warehouse

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

Dear Mr. Groth,  
 
I am a homeowner at the Fox Hollow Condominium complex. I, after many months of research, 
purchased my condominium over 18 years ago. One of my main concerns was noise and crime and 
found that traffic noise pollution was extremely minor, the crime rate was very low in the area and I 
was satisfied that my right to having a quiet enjoyment of my property was satisfied.   
 
The proposed Friars Drive Warehouse would deny me that. The noise pollution of trucks going in and 
out all day and night would deny me that peace and quiet. It would also increase the poor traffic 
situation we now experience on Lowell Road.   
 
Another concern is the growing loss of wildlife habitat. We have enjoyed nesting Owls and various 
Hawk species, Deer, Fox, Rabbits, Porcupine, etc. There have also been Pink Lady Slippers seen 
blooming over the years.   
 
I am disappointed that Hudson has no regard for natural habitat and the species it supports and for 
the residents it would impact.  
 
I therefor I say NO to this project and urge the the Planning Board and the Town of Hudson to reject 
this project.  
 
Sincerely,  
Margaret Pearce  
522 Fox Hollow Drive  
Hudson, NH o3051  
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Dubowik, Brooke

From: Brynn Campbell <campbellbrynn@gmail.com>
Sent: Monday, November 8, 2021 3:16 PM
To: Planning
Subject: Friars Drive Industrial Facility

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

Monday, November 08, 2021 

  

Members of the Planning Board 

RE: Friars Drive Industrial Facility 

  

There is already too much traffic on Lowell Road in Hudson.  If you drive this road almost anytime of the day, there are 
MANY other cars with you and a lot of stop and go traffic. 

There is especially a problem near Country Brook Farm where the northbound lane decreases from 2 lanes to 1 
lane.  This is a very deadly area with cars cutting other cars off and backing up the traffic even further. 

The Friars Drive entrance is on Lowell Road just N of Country Brook Farm and the loss of one northbound lane.  I can’t 
even imagine what adding hundreds of semis and cars to this area each day will add to the traffic, chaos and number of 
accidents and injuries. 

If a light is installed at Friars Drive to allow trucks and cars to turn left from the northbound lane, this will mean that 
there will be 3 lights VERY close together on Lowell Road, one at Pelham Road, one at Fox Hollow and then an additional 
light at Friars Drive.  There are already large backups on Lowell Road from just the Pelham Road and Fox Hollow lights 
and an additional light will only exacerbate the traffic problem in this small region.   

Please do not add this industrial facility and its extra traffic to Lowell Road’s traffic difficulties. 

Thank you, 

Brynn Campbell 

5 Sandalwood Road, Hudson, NH 

campbellbrynn@gmail.com 
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Groth, Brian

From: Andrew Doyle <adoyle1237@gmail.com>
Sent: Tuesday, November 9, 2021 8:39 AM
To: Groth, Brian
Subject: 22 Friars Dr

EXTERNAL:  Do not open attachments or click links unless you recognize and trust the sender.     

Hi,  
 
My name is Andrew Doyle and I am writing to you on behalf of the proposal at 22 Friars Dr. I will keep this 
very brief as I am sure you are getting plenty of emails related to this project. I lived in Fox Hollow for about 8 
years and I still own two condos there. One is rented to my best friend so I am there frequently. I love the area 
and I love Hudson, so I am sure you know why I am writing to you! I fear that the future of Hudson is not bright 
as we are continuing to develop the town. We are starting to feel more like an extension of Nashua,than the 
family friendly and welcoming community that Hudson used to offer.  I can tell you that if this project is 
approved I will be selling both condos, for obvious reasons, so I am hoping that it is not for my sake and the 
sake of the residents in the condos.  It seems that the values of the town are changing, and I know there is 
necessity in that.  You have a very difficult decision to make and I trust that you will all make the best decision 
for the community. 
 
I know the meeting is tomorrow  and I was hoping you could tell me if that will be broadcasted? I have a cold 
and I don't want to make people feel uncomfortable. 
 
Thanks! 
Andrew Doyle 
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